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THE REGULAR MEETING of the ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, September 26th, 2018.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Wai Man Chin, Vice Chairman presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:






David S. Douglas, Chairman (absent)





John Mattis 





Adrian C. Hunte (absent)





Eileen Henry 





Thomas Walsh






Frank Franco
Also Present 



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning   





Joshua Subin, Assistant Town Attorney 


*



*



*
ADOPTION OF MEETING MINUTES FOR AUGUST 15, 2018 
Mr. Wai Man Chin asked do we have an adoption of the minutes of the meeting for the August meeting?
So moved, seconded, with all in favor saying "aye". 


*



*



*
NEW PUBLIC HEARINGS:
A. Case No. 2018-19 Application of Brandon & Shanae Briggs for a front yard setback variance for a proposed deck located at 3186 Lexington Avenue.

Ms. Shanae Briggs stated hello. Thank you for having me here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just announce your name and address for the record please.

Ms. Shanae Briggs introduced herself and stated I live at 3186 Lexington Avenue, Mohegan Lake. I’m here because there’s a door on the front of my house that opens up to about a 4 ½ foot drop off and we’re trying to build a deck to make it accessible and safe. My house is too close to the road. Instead of a 50 foot setback I think my house is only about 23 feet back and so the deck would also be not any closer to the road but that same distance set back from the road so we’re asking for a variance so we can build the deck.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated that’s actually my case. I went out and I actually saw it. I looked at the plans and everything else. The house was built close to almost a century ago. Basically the house is prior to zoning. The deck they’re proposing is no closer to the road than the house. So I would not have a problem with the deck that’s proposed. Anybody else from the board?
Mr. John Mattis responded I concur. 

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I concur.

Ms. Eileen Henry stated same here.

Mr. Frank Franco stated agree.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked anybody in the audience? I’m going to make a motion on case 2018-19 to close the public hearing.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated public hearing is closed. I’m going to make a motion on case 2018-19 to grant the front yard variance for a proposed deck from 50 feet down to 29.93 feet, a variance of 23.07 feet. This is a type II under SEQRA no further compliance is required.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated the motion is approved.

Ms. Shanae Briggs stated thank you.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked Chris you want to let them know when they can come get permit or whatever?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think you’re already dealing with the Building Department so they’re aware of what they’re doing. 

Ms. Shanae Briggs stated thank you.



*



*



*
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated before we continue, I’d like to welcome our newest board member, Frank Franco. He’s our newest board member to the board. Welcome Frank.


Mr. Frank Franco stated thank you very much. I’m looking forward to working with you guys and the rest of the community.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated welcome to the board again and I think you will.



*



*



*
B. Case No. 2018-20 Application of Lloyd Amster, on behalf of Pike Plaza Associates, LLC for an area variance for a proposed free standing sign located at 2050 E. Main Street.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated good evening.
Mr. Wai Man Chin stated good evening.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated thank you for examining this tonight. I just want to first say, I’m the Lloyd Amster. I’m the managing partner for Pike Plaza. The ownership is very much appreciative of everything the town and hard work that you do. I’ve owned Pike Plaza since 2000 – we actually had it under that lease in 2005 and we purchased it in 2007. As all of you probably know, it’s been a real tough go. I think if you know the history of the center, it’s been tough from the start. I think when it was originally being built it went into bankruptcy and sat dormant for a while. The center, I don’t think has ever been close to a hundred percent occupancy in its history, since we owned it. We like the center very much and we’ve had our problems in 2009 when the market crashed. We went through some very difficult times there. There were thoughts about whether or not to just continue or not with the center. We’re not owners that walk away from properties. We like to see it through. We think it’s important for the community so we stuck with it. And in the last three years things have been getting better for us. We’ve signed new leases. I think we’ve built some beautiful spaces and we’re in the process of building additional ones. We were waiting for the market to come back so we could start a façade restoration over there. If many of you if you visit the site, you understand the façade is tired and now we’re actually considering and we’re probably going to be bringing before you this winter rather than a restoration of the original façade to make some nice cosmetic changes to it. We’re really looking to make improvements to the property, but the main problem I think we have with the property right now, is that the property is set back. One building, the largest building is set all the way back. We have a tremendous amount of foliage in front of it. The smaller of the two buildings is up right in front of Route 6 but we have this stream that runs in front of the property, so even though – next to the Burger King, those tenants can enjoy more signage on Route 6 that are under King Buffet and King Buffet itself. The entrance to the center is all the way down at Jacob Hill. So if you’re traveling in the westbound direction, when you see that building, if you’re not familiar with the center, you’re already past the entrance to the building. If you’re coming eastbound, there’s a lot of traffic on Route 6 and everything else so you may have past the entrance once you get to it, if you’re not familiar with it. So with all these problems we feel that new signage in front of our place would really help the tenants, help the center very much. We know they’re quirky with getting to the hill and everything. Having the signage exposure out on Route 6 at our entranceway which is the only way in is real important for our tenant’s success and the success for the center. The other thing that’s important is the tenant branding be out there. We’re a commercial center and you can’t see any of the tenant branding. It’s very difficult to see what’s in the back building because of the trees blocking and then it’s also, we have tenants that are up in the back that actually have no signage at all facing Route 6. The other centers in the area, the other commercial properties, even next door at Burger King they have their brand out in front, the Cortlandt Town Center. We think this improvement to the signage would be a major help to get more visitors into our center and know who’s there. If you have any questions for me, that’s pretty much my narrative for tonight.

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated this is my case and I just have a couple of questions. How many tenants are in the building? How many tenant spaces do you have in the building?

Mr. Lloyd Amster responded at full capacity we have 22 I believe. Right now, we’ve actually just signed a lease. We’re in the middle of building a beautiful yoga place that’s going to be under the King Buffet. Right now we have only three spaces that are vacant, presently.
Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I just see the proposed sign I just see 18 slots and I think you’re existing sign has 8 or 9.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated the thing is, we have some big spaces and it’s the kind of center where, for instance, back in 2009 we were building and in the middle of building Children of America, I’m sure you’re all familiar with it, and that was 10,000 feet and now that space has been divided into three spaces; the Back Nine, we have a vacant space, and Hudson Ophthalmology, we’re hoping to get their CO within a week or two. We’ve always had that potential of splitting spaces so we want to make sure we have adequate signage.
Mr. Thomas Walsh stated I know another question has been brought up is also the exact location to make sure it’s within the property line. It’s a tough spot, I know, coming east with the trees. You can’t see it. I drive by it every day. You don’t see the existing signage with those trees. I know they’re state trees. We talked about that last night. And going west you really don’t see it. You come up the Bear Mountain Extension you can see it coming underneath the bridge. I don’t think it would be an undesirable change. I know it’s a large – you’re looking for an 87% variance but I don’t think it is a detriment to the area. 

Ms. Eileen Henry stated I agree with that. Also I think because there’s no undesirable change and I don’t find that it’s substantial when compared to ShopRite and Wal-Mart signs. When you factor in how important that is to support local businesses and to support that building, it makes sense to me that a larger sign, given that you can’t see it from east and west, it makes sense to me. Yes, it is self-created but it’s the nature of where that property is. There’s no adverse impact to the physical environment or the environment in general in that area. I’m supportive of this variance. 

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated thank you. What I’ve seen at the center too is that when we’ve had more vacancies and things, people tend to hang out up in the back. It’s actually very beautiful there and everything. We’ve had our share of problems up there and that’s continuing to go away. I think it’s good for business. It’s good for the community. It’s good for taxes. 

Mr. John Mattis stated as you know, we can give a hundred percent variance. We’re limited to that. This is under that and we generally will give large variances on Route 6 for a lot of the reasons that were discussed. There’s a lot of traffic. You’re on top of this before you see the sign going east. Going west, you’re on top of it before you see it – you go under the Bear Mountain Parkway and there’s a traffic light and then there it is. Going the other way you hardly see it at all because of the foliage. It’s important in a place like that that people aren’t looking around with all the traffic that tends to move faster than some of the other streets. 

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated that’s true. I was actually going to talk to Mr. Hersh about maybe cutting back some of his trees because it’s actually gotten much worse when you’re traveling westbound, you just can’t see it until you’re right there.

Mr. Steve Chester stated one other factor, we actually have to move the sign back, you see where it is right now, we’re going to have to go back further towards his property, get back on his land because that’s not his land.

Mr. John Mattis stated that’s part of the town land. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s obviously what we want and that’s why we want to see the survey. I don’t think it’s necessarily making it any worse but it’s going to be even harder to see coming east, unless the state is going to take those trees down there’s not a solution to that. 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated basically we want to see the survey and indicate it where the sign’s going to be before we actually approve a sign. Again, I would not have a problem giving them a hundred percent on a sign like this because Route 6 is a very important site for the town.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated don’t give him any ideas, 87.5% is pretty good.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I’m just saying. I’ve been to the site many times. I’m going there to King Buffet myself and so forth but I can say coming west from Peekskill over there, unless you know it, you miss it, slightly without a sign there. Again, the foliage is going to deter some of the signage but you might have to get some of that clipped down or somehow – that’s between you and DOT. Again, we need that survey indicating exactly where that sign’s going to be.
Mr. Lloyd Amster asked is it possible to make the vote tonight subject to us delivering the sign position on the survey?

Mr. Josh Subin stated make it part of the Building Permit requirement?

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I don’t have a problem with that. I think we can. We’ve done that in the past. Before the sign’s actually put up that the survey’s indicating where the sign’s going to be and that prior to erection of the sign it’s got to be indicated.

Mr. John Mattis stated we have a question on whether Pike Plaza’s included…

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated there’s one thing that we still have to clarify between ourselves actually. It’s to see if Pike’s Plaza is included or not included in the signage square foot.

Mr. Chester stated I was told we didn’t have to include that in the survey.

Mr. John Mattis stated there’s a new code that’s just been approved by the Town Board. We haven’t seen it yet, that defines what we have to look at. If we put it off for a month we’ll have a chance to review that.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated we haven’t reviewed that yet because we haven’t seen it yet.

Mr. John Mattis stated brand new.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I did relate to the board – I read the section to them but it does give them authority that says they may waive, in your case, Pike Plaza. They don’t have to but given that we want the survey and given that they haven’t seen – and that’s one of several changes to the sign ordinance. I think staff would prefer to hold it over until next month. I know the sign that you have up there now is not exactly what you want but it’s not a case where you don’t have any signage up there now.

Mr. Chester stated given that there’s the DOT issue and knowing where things are, we don’t want to get into it with DOT. We want to know exactly where you’re going to put it. It’s just from the town perspective.

Mr. Chester stated it might not happen for next meeting. We’ll let you know because he hasn’t had the survey done yet. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think you had mentioned at our staff meeting, maybe you do a big survey. If you don’t want to do a big survey at this time, I think they can survey just – do a spot survey if that’s helpful. You would need to confirm that through me with the Town Engineer about whether he would accept that or not, but I think that might work.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated since the meeting we had, Chris, when I did a search I actually found the original surveys.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think Steve presented those to me and we talked them over with the Engineer and he’d still like a new survey.

Mr. John Mattis stated generally you can do a spot survey of just that corner.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated I’ll look into it.

Mr. John Mattis stated we don’t want to force you to do a whole survey of the whole property.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated I did inquire and it’s pretty exorbitant, surveying that whole property would be. I’ll ask for the spot survey to be done and maybe that can be done by next meeting. 

Mr. Thomas Walsh stated is there any comment from the public? I’d like to make a motion on case #2018-20, Pike Plaza Associates, LLC for a sign area variance currently allowed 40 square feet, proposed 90 that we adjourn the case until next month.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated so we’ll see you next month. I think you know how most of the board feels about it right now.

Mr. Lloyd Amster stated pleasure, thank you.


*



*



*
ADJOURNDED PUBLIC HEARING:
A. Case No. 2018-11 Sid Schlomann, R.A., on behalf of Anthony Radalj and Nicole Memoli for an area variance and a wetland permit for a proposed pool and deck in a front yard located at 255 Mt. Airy Rd. W.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked anything from them?
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded no, as we’ve discussed at the work session, this case was on the July agenda and they could not attend the August meeting so they asked for an adjournment to the September meeting. I have reached out to them via email two times asking them for additional information and I have never heard back.

Mr. Wai Man Chin asked Chris, can you send them a letter that if they do not show up at the October meeting, that we’ll deem the case abandoned by them?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes I’ll do that and just for the audience that does mean that the case will be on the October agenda. I guess Josh correct me if I’m wrong that they’re directing me to write a letter so that they may come back in October so we do have to keep it on the October agenda.

Mr. Josh Subin stated right, it’s still on the agenda. The board can make this determination. It’s within their authority to put it off or deem it abandoned. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that action – would they have to take any action at the October meeting if no one shows up?

Mr. Josh Subin responded again, it’s adjourned – if they’re not adjourning it it’s not adjourned.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated I don’t remember if we asked them for any additional information back…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there were competing engineer and CAC memos.

Mr. Wai Man Chin stated and we haven’t received anything from them at that point. So they have to get it to us before the next work session.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and that’s what I told them. The meeting comes up fast because this month – I need it in the next seven or eight days or something like that. 

Ms. Eileen Henry asked anyone from the general public like to speak on this? I would move to adjourn case #2018-11, Sid Schlomann on behalf of Anthony Radalj and Nicole Memoli, for an area variance and a wetland permit for a proposed pool and deck in the front yard at 255 Mount Airy Road West until the October 17th meeting and in the interim Mr. Kehoe will reach out to them to see if we can find any interest level.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, I’ll write a letter saying that the board will consider the case abandoned unless they appear at the October meeting. I guess, I’ll check with Josh, but unless they appear with new information. I don’t know but – we’ll figure out…

Mr. John Mattis stated alternatively, if they talk to you and they say they’re still working on it – as long as they get in contact with you, we know they’re still working on it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll work on the particulars of the letter.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. John Mattis stated I move that we adjourn the meeting. 
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye". 
*



*



*
NEXT MEETING DATE: 
WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 17, 2018
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